
 
Vision Statement for 2021 AUCD Board Nominees 
 
Name of Candidate: Carol Britton Laws, PhD, FAAIDD 
 
AUCD Member Organization:  
Institute on Human Development and Disability, UCEDD 
College of Family and Consumer Sciences, University of Georgia 
 
Current Position (role and date range):  
Clinical Associate Professor of Disability Studies 
UCEDD Pre-Service Training Director (2012 – present) 
 
Total Years Employed/Active in an AUCD Member Center or Program: 
16 years (12 as an employee, 4 years as a Trainee) 
 
My vision for the Association: 
 
The Association of University Centers on Disabilities has long been recognized as a 
national leader in the advancement of policies and practices to improve the lives of 
people with developmental disabilities, their families, and communities through 
education, research, and service.  My vision for AUCD is to enhance these efforts to meet 
current challenges faced by these stakeholder groups by actively listening and engaging 
with membership organizations to identify and disseminate best practices in supporting 
people with disabilities, trainees, staff, family members, and faculty in our emerging post 
pandemic context. Our work together has significantly changed in both process and focus 
as issues of racial and health disparities, challenges to technology access, employment 
limitations, home and community support system vulnerabilities, and policies 
deprioritizing people with disabilities have come into sharp focus. These challenges have 
also highlighted the importance of understanding individual identity status, 
intersectionality, organizational culture, and systems of advantage and disadvantage. 
AUCD is uniquely positioned to support its members and capture and translate 
knowledge gained during the pandemic by listening and communicating the impact of the 
work conducted by our network in ways that are innovative, creative, collaborative, and 
timely. 
 
What I would like to accomplish on the Board: 
 
As a Board Member-at-Large I view my role as a champion for the mission, vision, and 
values of the organization and to assist with the implementation of the strategic map of 
the association. In the area of growing skilled leaders, I would like to explore the ways in 
which UCEDDs can attract and train interdisciplinary undergraduate students to connect 
them to our network earlier in their academic careers. In the area of modeling diversity, 
equity, and inclusion, I would encourage the implementation of the DEI toolkit both 
within member centers and within AUCD as an organization. In the area of research and 
knowledge translation, I believe we must keep striving to make our findings accessible 



and understandable and to tell our stories in fresh ways including through social media. 
In the area of advancing policies and practices, I would support the successful work of 
the association to collaborate with national partners and policy makers to push for 
inclusive excellence, intersectionality, and interdisciplinarity in the light of the needs of 
the disability field. And, finally, I would hope to bring my unique experience as a former 
trainee, an employee at two different UCEDDs, and a network partner on projects across 
the country to help bring synergistic solutions across all areas of this work. 
 
How I have demonstrated and continue to demonstrate leadership in the network: 
 
I have been with the AUCD network for 16 years. I was an Interdisciplinary Trainee and 
later a staff member (event coordinator and training and consultation specialist) with the 
Elizabeth M. Boggs Center from 2006 – 2009. I completed the National Leadership 
Consortium in 2007. I was also a Trainee with the Institute on Human Development and 
Disability as I completed my doctoral program at UGA. In 2012, I was hired into my 
current role as a faculty member and Training Director at IHDD. Being engaged in 
AUCD in these roles has helped me develop a deep understanding of the DD Act, our 
core function areas, AUCD, and the UCEDD network. I have benefitted from the 
mentorship of leaders in our network from multiple UCEDDs and am grateful to have 
developed strong professional relationships with leaders across the network and the 
country. 
 
I have been actively engaged in AUCD for over a decade. I have participated in and 
presented at AUCD annual meetings consistently since 2011. I have been a member of 
AUCD’s National Training Directors Council since 2012. I was invited to participate in 
the UCEDD Resource Center Project Advisory Council in 2016 and continue to serve in 
this role.  
 
In my current role as UCEDD Pre-service Training Director I have developed, grown, 
and sustained our Interdisciplinary Disability Studies Certificate program for 
undergraduate and graduate students (pre-service trainees) enrolled at UGA. The program 
has been operating at maximum enrollment capacity (100 students per academic year) 
since 2015. Graduates go into fields working directly with people with disabilities and I 
have consistently had at least one graduate per academic year identify me as a person 
who has contributed greatly to their career development and success as acknowledged by 
UGA Career Services.  I have assisted with the development of an endowed scholarship 
for our trainees and provided mentorship to a 2020 UCEDD emerging leader.  
 
I have been intentional in demonstrating a commitment to diversity and inclusion in my 
work. In 2015 I completed a 6 course Certificate in Diversity and Inclusion at UGA and I 
support the staff on the projects I lead to complete it as well. I have implemented several 
objectives from the AUCD DEI Toolkit including chairing the search committees that 
lead to the hiring of both faculty and staff from underrepresented backgrounds. I was the 
co-PI on 2 UCEDD Diversity Fellows grants. I am currently working to embed the 
Cultural and Linguistic Competence Core Curricula content into our course offerings.  
 



In addition to my UCEDD role, I lead projects of national significance including the 
Administration of Community Living (ACL) funded Living Well Georgia project and I 
am the founding Director of UGA’s first Inclusive Postsecondary Education (IPSE) 
program which is a national model for inclusion in higher education. I manage budgets 
from state and national grants/awards totaling over $2.8 million. Through these projects I 
work closely with several UCEDDs in the country including the Center for Leadership in 
Disability (GSU), the Institute on Community Inclusion (UMass Boston), the Institute on 
Community Integration (UMN), and the 7 ACL funded Living Well project DD Network 
partners. 
 
Finally, I have served in several leadership roles affiliated with the AUCD network. I 
served on the National Alliance for Direct Support Professionals (NADSP) Board of 
Directors from 2012 – 2016 in executive leadership and assisted with building the 
sustainability of the organization through the development of products, services, and 
partnerships. I have been a grant proposal reviewer for the National Institute on Disability 
Independent Living and Rehabilitation Research (NIDILRR) field-initiated projects since 
2015. I am a Fellow of the American Association of Intellectual and Developmental 
Disabilities and have been an active member since 2008. I have attended and presented at 
AAIDD’s annual meeting for over a decade. I am a peer reviewer of proposals for their 
annual conference and am an invited reviewer for 2 AAIDD journals: Inclusion and 
Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities. I was honored as the 2019 recipient of the 
AAIDD Education Award which is presented for significant contributions to 
dissemination of knowledge in the field of intellectual and developmental disabilities. 
 
I am very grateful for all the opportunities the AUCD network has provided me since I 
discovered it as a graduate student 16 years ago, and I hope to give back as a Board 
Member-at-Large in the years to come.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Return to: Jennifer Tuell via email at jtuell@aucd.org no later than COB Thursday, 
October 7, 2021. 
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